Islam
and
Christianity:
Common Misconceptions Reveal
Their Stark Differences
Muslims and Christians often misunderstand what the other
actually believes about God and salvation. Don Closson
attempts to clear up some of these misconceptions.
In a recent meeting of evangelical leaders, anti-Islamic
comments made by Christians in the Western media were
denounced as “dangerous” and “unhelpful.” Ted Haggard,
President of the National Association of Evangelicals stated
that “Since we are in a global community, no doubt about it,
we must temper our speech and we must communicate primarily
through actions.”{1} Another prominent president of a
Christian relief agency added that “It’s very dangerous to
build more barriers when we’re supposed to be following [the]
one who pulled the barriers down,” an obvious reference to the
sacrificial death of Christ. They also concluded that it was
“nave” to merely dialogue “with Muslims in a way that
minimized theological and political differences.”{2}
So what kind of exchange of ideas is helpful between
Christians and Muslims? We might start by beginning to clear
up some of the common misconceptions that each hold about the
other. This has become more important recently due to
heightened religious passions since 9/11 and the war in Iraq.
Muslims, both here in America and abroad, are highly
suspicious of America’s intentions in the world and some
Americans see every Muslim as a potential terrorist who
threatens our freedom and democracy. There are obviously
reasons behind both of these perceptions. America does tend to
favor Israel over its Arab neighbors, and Muslims have
committed atrocities against civilians around the world, but
this only means that we must work harder at communicating

clearly with Muslims when we have opportunity. The over one
billion Muslims in the world constitute a large part of the
mission field given to us by the Lord’s Great Commission. We
cannot turn away from them simply because of the difficulties
we face.
That said, we need to realize that both Muslims and Christians
hold to ideas about the other that are either completely wrong
or merely too broadly applied. Some of these misconceptions
are cultural issues and some are theological. Culturally,
there are significant differences in how Islam and
Christianity relate to society and government. Gender roles
are also a source of confusion. Theologically, there is much
to clarify regarding the respective roles of Jesus and
Muhammad in each religious tradition. There is also
misunderstanding regarding the origins and transmission of the
sacred texts, the Koran and the Bible. Although the religions
share commonalities–one God, the reality of a spiritual
dimension, a universal moral order, and a final judgment–Islam
and Christianity differ significantly in the details and in
the most crucial issue of how one is justified before God.

Jesus and Muhammad
Let’s look at some common misconceptions that people have
about Islam and Christianity, beginning with how people often
confuse the roles that Jesus and Muhammad play in their
respective traditions.
Christians often make the mistake of equating the place that
Muhammad has in Islam with the role played by Jesus in
Christianity. Although Muslims believe that Muhammad is the
final prophet from Allah, most do not teach that he was
sinless. On the other hand, Muslims see Muhammad’s life and
example as near to perfection as one can get. One Muslim
scholar has noted, “Know that the key to happiness is to
follow the sunna [Muhammad’s actions] and to imitate the
Messenger of God in all his coming and going, his movement and

rest, in his way of eating, his attitude, his sleep and his
talk…”{3} Every action of Muhammad is considered a model for
believers. Some Muslims even avoid eating food that Muhammad
disdained. At the same time, Muslims are offended at the term
“Mohammedanism” sometimes used as a reference to Islam. It is
not Muhammad’s religion; he is only a messenger of Allah.
Muslims believe that Muhammad’s messages revived and reformed
religious truth that had been lost.
Even so, any disparaging words aimed at Muhammad will be taken
very seriously by a Muslim. As William Cantrell Smith once
said, “Muslims will allow attacks on Allah: there are atheists
and atheistic publications, and rationalistic societies; but
to disparage Muhammad will provoke from even the most
‘liberal’ sections of the community a fanaticism of blazing
vehemence.”{4}
Muslims accuse Christians of elevating Jesus in an
inappropriate manner. They argue that Jesus was just a prophet
to the Jews, and that he heralded the coming of Muhammad as
the seal of the prophets. The problem with this view is that
it doesn’t fit the earliest historical data we have regarding
the life and teachings of Christ. There is considerable
manuscript evidence for the authenticity and early date of the
New Testament. In these early manuscripts, Jesus claims to
have the powers and authority that only God could possess.
These teachings and events were recorded by eyewitnesses or by
second generation Christians like Luke who was a close
companion to Paul.
What is missing is an early text that affirms what Muslims
claim about Jesus. Muslims argue that the New Testament has
been corrupted and that texts supporting the idea that Jesus
is the Son of God were a later addition. But again, the burden
of proof for this accusation is one the Muslim apologist must
bear. However, they do not provide any evidence for when or
where the early manuscripts became corrupted. Muslims argue
that the New Testament depiction of Christ and of his death

and resurrection cannot be correct because the Koran teaches
otherwise. Although Christians affirm the importance and
authority of revelation, true revelation will be confirmed by
history.

The Bible and the Koran
There is an inherent problem when we consider the nature and
content of the Bible and the Koran. Both traditions claim that
their book is the result of divine revelation, and both
maintain that their books have been preserved through the
centuries with a high degree of accuracy. For instance, when
touring a local Islamic center, I was told by the guide that
the modern Koran contains the exact words given by Muhammad to
his followers with absolutely no mistakes. Christians maintain
that the Bible we possess is 99% accurate and has benefited
from over 100 years of textual criticism and the possession of
thousands of early manuscripts. The problem is that the Koran
and the Bible make contradictory truth claims about the life
and ministry of Jesus Christ and what God expects from those
who love and follow Him.
The Islamic view of the Bible is complicated by the fact that
the Koran tells Muslims to accept both the Hebrew Scriptures
and the “Injil,” or the gospel of Jesus, and even calls the
“Book,” or Bible, the “word of God” in Sura 6:114-115.{5} On
the other hand, Muslim apologists argue that both the Old and
New Testaments have been corrupted and contain little if any
truth about God and His people. They contend that a lost
gospel of Jesus has been replaced with Matthew, Mark, Luke,
and John.
This view contains a number of problems. The Koran calls the
Bible the word of God, and acknowledges that it is a
revelation from God. It also teaches that Jesus was a prophet
and that his teaching has authority. Finally, when the Koran
was given by Muhammad it supported the New Testament of
Muhammad’s time by telling Muslims to go to Christians, who

had been reading the Bible, to affirm Muhammad’s message.{6}
If this is so, we can assume that Muhammad believed that the
Bible available in the seventh century was accurate. The Bible
we use today is virtually unchanged from the Bible in the
seventh century.In fact, it is probably more faithful to the
earliest manuscript evidence. If the Bible of Muhammad’s time
was accurate, why isn’t today’s copy? Again, Muslims must do
more than just claim that errors have occurred in the Bible,
they must be able to show us when and where the errors
occurred.
The Koran suffers from textual questions as well. Between
Muhammad’s death and the compilation of the Koran, some of
what Muhammad had recited as revelation had already been lost
due to the death of companions who had memorized specific
passages.{7} Later, when multiple versions of the Koran caused
controversy among Muslims, the Caliph Uthman ordered Zaid bin
Thabit to collect all the copies in use, create a standard
version and destroy the rest.
We have reasonably good copies of both the original Bible and
the Uthmanic version of the Koran. However, both documents
cannot represent revelation from God because the messages they
contain cannot be reconciled.

Human Nature, Gender, and Salvation
Islam and Christianity view the human predicament differently.
According to Islam, when Adam sinned he asked for forgiveness
and it was granted by Allah. A Muslim author writes, “…Islam
teaches that people are born innocent and remain so until each
makes him or herself guilty by a guilty deed. Islam does not
believe in ‘original sin’; and its scripture interprets Adam’s
disobedience as his own personal misdeed–a misdeed for which
he repented and which God forgave.”{8} In fact, it is common
among Muslims to see human failings as the result of
forgetfulness or as merely making mistakes. People are frail,
imperfect, constantly forgetful of God, and even intrinsically

weak, but they do not have a sin nature. As a result,
salvation is won by diligently observing the religious rituals
prescribed by the five pillars of Islam, reciting the
confession or Shahada, prayer, fasting, divine tax, and the
pilgrimage to Mecca.
The Bible teaches that Adam’s sin has affected all humanity.
Romans 5:12 reads, “Therefore, just as sin entered the world
through one man, and death through sin, and in this way death
came to all men, because all sinned. . . .” Paul later adds
that, “Consequently, just as the result of one trespass was
condemnation for all men, so also the result of one act of
righteousness was justification that brings life for all men.
For just as through the disobedience of the one man the many
were made sinners, so also through the obedience of the one
man the many will be made righteous.” We are made righteous
not by doing good works but by faith in the substitutionary
death of Christ on our behalf. Jesus bore our penalty for sin;
he literally stood in our place and took our punishment.
Not only do Muslims and Christians have different views on
human nature and salvation, but they also have dissimilar
perceptions about gender. Although both religions teach that
men and women have equal status before God, in reality the
experience of women differs greatly under the two systems. The
Christian doctrine of the Trinity, which Islam rejects, helps
Christians to understand how women can be equal to men and yet
accept a submissive role in the family. The incarnate Jesus
took on the submissive role of a Son and yet he was still
fully God. There is no similar doctrine in Islam that teaches
role differentiation between men and women and yet encourages
gender equality before God. Islam places men over women in a
way that Christianity does not. Islam allows for polygamy, and
while men can marry non-Muslims, women cannot. Muslim men can
divorce with a simple proclamation, women cannot. And although
women have inheritance rights, they are always inferior to a
man’s. Finally, Muslim women do not enjoy equal legal rights,

and Muslim men are instructed to strike their wives if they
are disloyal.

Religion and the State
How do the two traditions view the role of religion in
society?
Christians in the West often view Islam through the lens of
Western tolerance. In America especially, we are used to the
separation of church and state, and assume that people
everywhere enjoy such freedom. Many Muslims neither experience
such separation nor see it as a good thing. For those who take
the Koran seriously, Islam and Islamic law regulate all of
life. The history of Islam supports the idea that the state
should be involved in both the spread of Islam and the
enforcement of religious duties by individual Muslims in
Islamic societies.
Beginning with Muhammad, who was both a religious and
political leader, down through the Caliphs and Islamic
Empires, there has been little separation between religious
and political law enforcement. Today in Saudi Arabia, the
Committee for the Promotion of Virtue and the Prevention of
Vice (mutawwa’in, in Arabic) patrol public places in order to
enforce religious laws, particularly the dress and habits of
women in public.
In fact, the ultimate goal of many Muslims is what might be
called a worldwide Islamic peace enforced by Islamic law. When
Muslims talk of Islam being a religion of peace, it is often
understood that this peace will occur only when Islam rules
the world with Islamic law applied universally. As Syrian born
Harvard professor Bassam Tibi has written, “…the quest of
converting the entire world to Islam is an immutable fixture
of the Muslim worldview. Only if this task is accomplished, if
the world has become a ‘Dar al-Islam [house of Islam],’ will
it also be a ‘Dar al-Salam,’ or a house of peace.”{9}

Unfortunately, Christianity has at times had similar views
regarding the use of government to enforce religious laws.
Between the fourth century and the Reformation, the Christian
practice of religious tolerance was spotty at best. But the
growth of the separation of church and state in the West,
which greatly enhanced religious tolerance, has led to another
misconception. Muslims often assume that everyone in the West
is a Christian. When they see the sexual immorality, drug use,
and decline of the family in Western nations, they assume that
this is what Christianity endorses. Christians need to be
careful to separate themselves from the culture in which they
live and help Muslims to see that our secular governments and
society have mostly rejected Christian virtues. It is also
helpful to communicate to Muslims that becoming a Christian is
more than believing certain things to be true regarding Jesus
and the Bible. It is about becoming a new creature in Christ
through the indwelling and power of the Holy Spirit. It is
about trusting in the sacrificial death of Christ on the
cross.
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